U.S. Army Military History Institute 950 Soldiers Drive Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5021 9 Mar 2012

# **MORO PACIFICATION, 1902-1913**

A Working Bibliography of MHI Sources

#### **CONTENTS**

General Sources....p.1 Bud Dajo....p.3 Other Specific Battles/Places....p.4 Special Aspects....p.5 Unit List....p.5 Strength/Loss Data....p.6

# **GENERAL SOURCES**

- Arnold, James R. <u>The Moro War: How America Battled a Muslim Insurgency in the Philippine Jungle, 1902-1913</u>. NY: Bloomsbury, 2011. 306 p. DS685.A76.
- Bacevich, Andrew J., Jr. "Disagreeable Work: Pacifying the Moros, 1903-1906." <u>Military Review</u> (Jun 1982): pp. 49-61. Per. Emphasizes brutal side of U.S. policy.
- Byler, Charles. "Pacifying the Moros: American Military Government in the Southern Philippines, 1899-1913." Military Review (May/Jun 2005): pp. 41-45. Per.
- Fulton, Robert A. Moroland, 1899-1906: America's First Attempt to Transform an Islamic Society. Bend, OR: Tumalo Creek, 2007. 417 p. DS685.F85.
- Ganoe, William A. <u>The History of the United States Army</u>. NY: Appleton, 1924. 609 p. E181.G17. See Chap X, esp pp. 415-448 passim & App E.
- Hurley, Vic. Swish of the Kris: The Story of the Moros. NY: Dutton, 1936. 301 p. DS666.M7.H8. See Chaps 17-25, which approximate a survey history of the Moro campaigns.
- Jornacion, George. "The Time of the Eagles: United States Army Officers and the Pacification of the Philippine Moros, 1899-1913." PhD dss, 1973. 303 p. DS685.J67

Karnow, Stanley. <u>In Our Image: America's Empire in the Philippines</u>. NY: Random House, 1989. 494 p. DS685.K38. See Chaps 6-7.

- Kolb, Richard K. "Campaign in Moroland: A War the World Forgot." <u>Army</u> (Sep 1983): pp. 50-53 & 56-59. Per.
- Perry, James M. <u>Arrogant Armies: Great Military Disasters and the Generals Behind Them.</u> NY: Wiley, 1996. 314 p. D214.P477. See Chap. 11.
- Ramsey, Robert D. <u>Savage Wars of Peace: Case Studies of Pacification in the Philippines, 1900-1902</u>. Fort Leavenworth, KS: CSI, 2007. 167 p. HV6431.G56no.24.
- Roth, Russell. Muddy Glory: America's "Indian Wars" in the Philippines, 1899-1935. West Hanover, MA: Christopher, 1981. 281 p. DS685.R74.

  Anecdotal and ragged.
- Shrader, Charles R., editor. <u>Reference Guide to United States Military History</u>, 1865-1919. NY: Facts on File, 1993. pp. 262-66. E181.R44.
- Smith, Albert J. "Manifest Destiny Meets Malay Pirates: The American Moro Wars, 1898-1920." MA thesis, CA State-Fresno, 1992. 78 p. DS666.M7.S64.
- U.S. War Dept. Annual Reports of the Secretary of War, 1899-1913. UA24's.

  See especially reports of dept commanders of Moro Provinces in reports of the Philippine Division.
- Wallis, Thomas M. "The Bases of the Moro Problem." MA thesis, American, 1968. 118 p. DS666.M8.W35.
- Woolman, David S. "Fighting Islam's Fierce Moro Warriors." <u>Military History</u> (Apr 2002): pp. 34-40. Per.

### See also:

- Bibliographies on Philippine Scouts and the Philippine Constabulary in Philippines; and Leonard Wood, Tasker Bliss & John J. Pershing in Biographies.

## BUD DAJO, Mar 1906

The following units, commanded by COL Joseph Wilson Duncan, participated in the capture of Mount Dajo, 6-8 Mar 1906:

6th Infantry Regt, Companies K & M
6th Infantry Regt, Provisional Co
4th Cavalry, Troops F, G, I, & K
28th Battery, FA
Philippine Constabulary Detachment
Naval detachment from U.S.S. Pampanga

#### Sources:

U.S. War Dept. Annual Reports of the War Department for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 1906. Vol. III. Wash, DC: GPO, 1906. pp. 297-98. UA24A1.1906v3.

Six to seven hundred Filipino Muslims, known as Moros, intrenched themselves on the summit of Mount Dajo, Jolo Island, and refused efforts by the Army to induce them to return to their homes on the plains. Their raids upon nearby Moro villages under U.S. control prompted the cessation of negotiations and use of force. COL Duncan, 6<sup>th</sup> Infantry, commanded all troops assembled on Jolo Island. On the 6th of March, his command moved against the Moros. The action was desperate and entirely successful, but with heavy casualties: some 94 Americans killed and wounded out of approximately 400 actually under close fire. Moro losses, according to their own report, totaled 600 men, women, and children. See:

Ibid., pp. 211-277-280.

Sanford, Wayne L. "Battle of Bud Dajo: 6 March 1906." <u>Indiana Military History Journal</u> (May 1982): pp. 4-20. Per.

Scott, Hugh L. Some Memories of a Soldier. NY: Century, 1928. E181.S4.

U.S. Army. 19<sup>th</sup> Infantry Regiment. <u>A History and Photographic Record of the 19<sup>th</sup> Infantry, U.S.A.</u> San Antonio, TX: San Antonio Print, 1919. #603-19.1919.

White, John R. <u>Bullets and Bolos: Fifteen Years in the Philippine Islands</u>. NY: Century, 1928. pp. 299-313. DS685.W4.

LT Gordon Johnston's citation for the Medal of Honor in this battle appears in:

U.S. Congress. Senate. Committee on Veteran's Affairs. <u>Medal of Honor Recipients</u>, 1863-1973.Wash, DC: GPO, 1973. p. 382. Ref.

**NOTE:** Another battle occurred there, 2 Dec 1911.

## **OTHER SPECIFIC BATTLES/PLACES**

- Collins, James L. "The Battle of Bud Bag Sak and the Part Played by the Mountain Guns Therein."

  <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Nov/Dec 1925): pp. 559-70. Per.

  11-14 Jun 1913
- Davidson, W.H. "Jikiri's Last Stand." Quartermaster Review (Jul/Aug 1935): pp. 14-16. Per.
- Finley, John P. Papers. Arch. Includes material on his service with 27<sup>th</sup> & 28<sup>th</sup> Infantry Regiments in Moro campaigns.
- Ganley, Eugene F. "Mountain Chase." <u>Military Affairs</u> (Winter 1960): pp. 203-10. Per. Pursuit of Lukban in Samar, P.I., 1902.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "Springfields and Bolos." <u>Military Review</u> (Jul 1961): pp. 47-54. Per. Pacification of Camiguin Island, 1903, by Philippine Scouts.
- Hagedorn, Hermann. <u>Leonard Wood: A Biography</u>. Vol. II. NY: Harper, 1931. Chaps I-III.
   E181.W83v2.
   Military governor of Moro Province, 1903-1906.
- Hitt, Parker. "Amphibious Infantry: A Fleet on Lake Lanao." <u>US Naval Institute Proceedings</u> (Feb 1938): pp. 234-50. Per.
- Howland, H.S. "Field Service in Mindanao." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Oct 1905): pp. 36-80. Per. Experimental unit patrolled Moro territory.
- Millett, Allan R. <u>The General: Robert L. Bullard and Officership in the United States Army 1881-1925</u>. Westport, CT: Greenwood, 1975. Chap 10. U53.B78.M54.
- Palmer, Frederick. <u>Bliss, Peacemaker: The Life and Letters of General Tasker Howard Bliss.</u> NY: Dodd, Mead, 1934. 477 p. E181.B68.

  Chap IX covers his service as military governor of the Moros, 1906-1909.
- Rudolph, Jack W. "Jungle Fighter of Samar: Capt. Gary Crockett." <u>Army</u> (Nov 1975): pp. 34-38. Per. 1904 operations of Constabulary company.
- Smith, C.C. "The Mindanao Moro." Cavalry Journal (Oct 1906): pp. 287-308. Per.
- Smythe, Donald. <u>Guerrilla Warrior: The Early Life of John J. Pershing</u>. NY: Scribner's, 1973. Chaps 10-13. E181P55S59.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "Pershing and Counterinsurgency." <u>Military Review</u> (Sep 1966): pp. 85-92. Per. Against Moros on Mindanao, P.I., 1913.

Wise, H.D. "Notes on Field Service in Samar." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Jul 1907): pp. 3-58. Per. Covers 1904-1906 operations and enemy organization & tactics.

## **SPECIAL ASPECTS**

- Bacevich, A.J. <u>Diplomat in Khaki: Major General Frank Ross McCoy and American Foreign Policy,</u> 1898-1949. Lawrence, KS: KS State, 1989. 272 p. E748.M24.B322. See Chap 3 on his service, 1903-06.
- Bateman, C.C. "Military Road Building in Mindanao." <u>Journal of the Military Service Institute of the US</u> (Sep/Oct 1903): pp. 190-99. Per.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "Military Training of the Moros." <u>Journal of the Military Service Institution of the US</u> (Mar/Apr 1904): pp. 258-66. Per.

  An intelligence officer's assessment of Moro behavior.
- Reade, Philip. "The Cargador in Mindanao." <u>Journal of the Military Service Institution of the US</u> (Jul/Aug 1905): pp. 114-20. Per.

  Use of native Moro bearers.
- Ruth, H.S. "Chemical Warfare Against a Semi-Civilized Enemy with Particular Reference to Its Use Against the Moro." <u>Chemical Warfare</u> (Jan 1930): pp. 12-13. Per.
- Sapp, Burt. "Reminiscences of Mindanao Days." Military Engineer (May/Jun 1931): pp. 269-70. Per.
- Thompson, Wayne W. "Governors of the Moro Province: Wood, Bliss, and Pershing in the Southern Philippines, 1903-1913." PhD dss, U CA-San Diego, 1975. 300 p. DS685.T46.

## **ARMY UNITS IN PHILIPPINES**

A comprehensive list of all U.S. units serving in the Philippine Islands during the 1899-1913 period could be assembled by using Adjutant General's Office troop lists in the custody of the National Archives. Alternatively, a reasonably accurate list can be compiled from the following sources on file here:

Ganoe, William A. <u>The History of the United States Army</u>. NY: Appleton, 1924. pp. 510-11. E181.G17.

Chart showing Regular Army units in PI, 1899-1912.

U.S. War Dept. AGO. <u>Circular Showing the Distribution of Troops of the Line of the United States Army, January 1, 1866, to June 30, 1909</u>. Wash, DC, 1 Jul 1909. 69 p. UA26.A2. Engineer, Cavalry, Coast & Field Artillery, & Infantry <u>regiments</u> serving in PI are listed on pp. 59-69.

\_\_\_\_\_. Annual Reports, 1902. Vol. I. Wash, DC, 1 Dec 1902. UA24.A1.

See AG Report, pp. 304-314 for dates in insular service of line troops, Jun 1898 to Oct 1902.

U.S. Army. Div of Philippines. AGO. <u>Alphabetical List of Officers Serving in the Division; Stations of Troops and List of Garrisoned Towns</u>. Manila, Jun-Dec 1903. UA27.P5.A2.

Monthly reports from PI each include four-page station list.

. Roster and Directory, United States Troops Serving in the Philippines Division; Stations of Troops and List of Garrisoned Towns. Manila, 1904-1913. UA27.P6.U552.

See 2-page station list in each monthly report.

## NOTE: STRENGTH & LOSS DATA

Strength and loss statistics appear in annual Reports of the Secretary of War, 1903-1914. Annual tables prepared by the Adjutant General and the Surgeon General, plus data reported by the commander of the Philippines Division, yielded the following compilations:

Average yearly strength of US Regular Army in the Philippines Islands - 12,000

Average yearly strength of Philippine Scouts - 5,000Total Regular Army personnel killed in action and died from wounds - 107

Total Philippine Scouts killed in action and died from wounds - 111

Total Regular Army personnel wounded in action - 270Total Philippine Scouts wounded in action - 109

A few caveats on the figures: The numbers of wounded personnel in the Regular Army were reported on an Army-wide basis and not identified by geographic location. It was assumed, however, that nearly all combat wounds occurred in the Philippines during the period. Also, battle deaths for the fiscal year ending on 30 Jun 1906 were not located. Finally, it should be noted that non-battle casualties, i.e., from disease, accident, etc., are not included. They were appreciably higher than the deaths and incapacitations caused directly by battle.